March/April and summer over for another year,
I love it when a plan comes together. Last month I mentioned that Ron Day and James Butler  were in the “Watch This Space” for impending first solo and PPL flight test, respectively. They didn’t let me down with Ron completing his first solo on Wednesday 14th of March and James passing his PPL flight test on Saturday 17th of March. We had a very nice evening on the Sunday evening a few weeks ago as these 2 guys celebrated with a small bunch of well-wishers at the club. Patron Bob Gunson brought along some hot chips which went down very well. A couple of our Dannevirke friends arrived as well which was great. James passed his flight test with our new examiner, Ritchie deMontalk who works at Massey Aviation College in PN. The weather was less than clement with low cloud and occasional drizzle and Ritchie commented that James coped with the conditions very well, making some good decisions in manoeuvring in the conditions. A very experienced, wise and commonsense examiner who in the debrief started by saying that being an examiner can sometimes be difficult and sometimes easy and that in James’s case, it was easy. Congratulations James.  We all wish you well in your future aviating.
To Ron I congratulate you on your perseverance and passion for flying. You have not found it easy and it would have been so easy for you to have given it away. You have now passed the first and most difficult hurdle. Your Jodel D9 now sits trembling in the hangar awaiting your next milestone of a solo in her.  Sunday just gone, I flew to Paraparaumu with Ron in CHB and Ross(Big) Hatfull came in convoy on his Savage Cub. It was Ron’s dad’s birthday and we had morning tea with him at the Kapiti Districts Aeroclub rooms. A very pleasant flight. 
While mentioning Ross(Big) Hatfull, you may have noticed that the exterior of the clubrooms has been painted. The roof was painted some weeks ago by Peter Harris and team with paint donated by the Wardley family and looks very good in the new green colour scheme. The exterior however was awaiting some new enthusiasm and this arrived in the form of Big Ross. Pretty much 4 weeks he spent preparing and painting . an outstanding effort. He was helped by Ron Day in the later stages with Ron’s scaffolding to do the high gable ends and barge boards. Ross has also been very busy trying to track down a very large water usage that we have had on the field over the last couple of years. Several of us have tried to track it down to little avail. Ross has found one line which appears to have an invisible leak which has been isolated. We are now down to about a 2 cubic M per day usage which does have a wide variation. The 50 cattle we have at the moment will be certainly taking the majority of this but Ross has almost reached the conspiracy theory stage where he thinks someone may be stealing our water. 
The planned SAA fly-in was cancelled due to inclement weather. A real shame as a lot of planning and work had gone into holding the event but alas one can plan everything but the weather. 
Last month the Art Deco weekend was held as usual in Napier with the usual Aero Deco event at Napier Airport. Our own member Brian Oakley was there and took the opportunity to snare a ride in the P51 Mustang. Lucky bugger Brian. That’s on my wish list too.
Pic below is Brian pretending to look nonchalant in his steed.
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Two Sundays ago, as the last Sunday in March, saw a group of us at the Club for an evening meal. This month ably catered by Ross (Little ) Kent. It had been a busy day for Ross as he had been at Hastings all day, completing his glider tow rating. Well done Ross. Towing is a rewarding and sometimes exciting pursuit. Remember, keep that hand close to the release handle and don’t hesitate to let the bugger go if things go pear shape. I well remember doing my tow rating many years ago with Don Mac. Type rating in the Citabria and then several tows as dual before being let loose, all paid for by myself.  I proudly shouted for my new qualification at the bar the following Sunday and remember feeling completely deflated when a local glider pilot commented, “ Brilliant. That’s all we need. Another tow pilot to tow us through the sink all day” That has obviously stuck in my memory.
We need volunteers to put their hand up to cater for upcoming Sunday dinners. It’s not a big deal, the patrons are very easily pleased and costs are reimbursed. Contact Peter Harris if you would like to cater. 
Our annual Dawn Raid is scheduled for Sunday 13th May. Yes, Mother’s Day again. As our Dawn Raid heralds the first round of the Frogley Cup, I have something for you think over. In an effort to make the competition more interesting, it has been suggested that we reintroduce the bombing part of the competition, which was part of the original format, and have one part of the competition at each Dawn Raid. Precision landing at one, glide approach at one and bombing at the third. This will shorten the competition at each event, add interest and most importantly, reduce the congestion which arises when the glide approach is incorporated with the precision landing. The order can be decided by lot prior to the start of the season. Have a think about it and let me know what you think. Those of you who are dual members of the other clubs should also let the hierarchy of your home club know your thoughts.
Sunday April 8th  is the planned biennial Child Cancer Day at Waipukurau. This is always a great day and this year, James Greer is the man in charge.  Please let him know if you can help in any way. 
The planned overnighter to the Boyd will have to be postponed till the spring. As it’s now the Roar, it is not a good time to be planning a stay in the hut there. Deer stalkers will be in residence for a while.
Some of you will have seen reports of a giant slip which has blocked a small river in the hills at Tinoroto. A few weeks ago myself and a couple of interested parties flew up there and checked it out. At that stage it was only two weeks after the event and the weather had been quite dry. Since then there has been a couple of weather events which has built up the lake formed behind the slip to quite a large body of water. At last report the water was 50 metres deep and rising by 600 mm per day. People downstream have been warned to be wary in case the wall collapses. It’s going to be quite spectacular when it goes as downstream the stream goes through a very narrow and deep gorge. Watch the news for coming reports. Might have to go back shortly and have another look.
Two of my Dannevirke students are getting very close to flight tests . Many of you will have met Mel Poulton and Gill Cahill who regularly fly into YP for lessons. Gill now goes by the name of Phillips, having married a local dairy farmer at Dannevirke, Mike Phillps, prior to xmas. They had a wonderful honeymoon travelling on the Trans Siberian and Mongolian railway before returning home through China. 
They are both only a few weeks away from being ready for flight tests so, Watch This Space. 
The Club has been working through some movement figures with the CHB District Council in an effort to predict and protect the noise footprint for the airfield to be included in the new CHB district plan. This was initially done  20 years ago thanks to Hugh Hamilton and now needs to be done again. It’s very difficult to predict what the movements will be in 10 years time let alone the 20 year prediction that is required. A large part of the movements are the AG guys as any movements before 0700 are deemed to be in an “Increased nuisance” time zone and have an increased loading. Who knows what will be happening in 10 or 20 years. We may be topdressing with electric aircraft or even drones. We do however need to be proactive in protecting the workability of the airfield as we are very aware that the town is moving out around us. 
The other thing that has been ongoing in the last few months is the airfield safety plan. I have mentioned it before but we are now very close to adopting the final draft. Once adopted and signed off, every member will be sent a copy for studying and storing away. It is inevitable that we as a club must go the way of the world, however distasteful it may seem. The younger generation are growing up with H&S and hi-viz vests. Us old buggers must go along. 
As international Women’s was celebrated recently, I add the following article for you interest.

The world of aviation has long been known as a male dominated occupation and hobby. Thankfully it is becoming an increasingly popular vocation for women to discover and enjoy. We have decided to reflect and celebrate the women who made some of the most groundbreaking achievements with regards to aviation history.
 
Amelia Earhart
In 1932, Earhart became the first woman to fly across the Atlantic Ocean solo. She began her journey in Newfoundland and headed for Paris in a Lockheed Vega 5B. Many ambitious achievements followed, from setting altitude records to being the first woman to fly solo across the Pacific.
In 1937 Earhart attempted to make a record journey flying around the world but the Lockheed Electra she was flying in disappeared and Earhart’s body was never found. Earhart is fondly remembered for her groundbreaking achievements in aviation for women.
Jacqueline Cochran
Jacqueline Cochran was an acclaimed advocate of women participating in the air force and she wrote to Eleanor Roosevelt during the Second World War, proposing the idea of a women’s flying division.
By July 1943, Cochran was director of the Women Air Force Service Pilots (WASP) and received a US distinguished service medal for her role after the war.
Bessie Coleman
Coleman was inspired to fly by the heroic pilots of the First World War, but she was unfairly disqualified from attending pilot school in the US as she was an African American woman. Undeterred, she moved to France in 1920 to complete an advanced course in aviation and made a career from aerobatic shows.
Bessie Coleman’s career was cut short as she was killed in 1926 when she was thrown from her aircraft. She will be remembered as the first African American woman to gain an international pilot’s licence.

Sally Ride
When Sally Ride passed away from pancreatic cancer in 2012, it was a sad day for the world of aviation. Sally was the first American woman to travel into space, joining the crew of space shuttle Challenger in June 1983.
During the NASA mission, she operated the robotic arm and assisted in deploying two satellites into space. As a result, Ride was added to the Astronaut Hall of Fame in 2003 and she still remains the youngest American astronaut to travel into space.
Amy Johnson
Johnson won fame when in 1930 she became the first woman to fly solo from England to Australia, doing so in a de Havilland Gipsy Moth. She was also the first woman in the world to qualify as an aircraft engineer. During the Second World War, Johnson joined the Air Transport Auxiliary and died in 1941 when the plane she was ferrying crashed in the sea in bad weather conditions. Johnson remains a prominent female figure in the male dominated world of aviation.
Valentina Tereshkova
At the young age of 26, Tereshkova beat 400 other female candidates to become the first woman to travel into space and did so as part of the Soviet space program. She travelled in the Vostok 6 on the 16th June 1963 and returned three days later on the 19th of June, after completing 48 orbits. Tereshkova has received many honours and awards recognising her achievements and has since claimed that if a one-way ticket to Mars became available she would happily take it.
Harriet Quimby
In 1911 Quimby became the first female pilot to be granted a pilot licence by the Aero Club of America. By 1912 she had become the first woman to fly across the English Channel when she flew from Dover to Calais in 59 minutes in a Bleriot monoplane. At the age of 37 Quimby died when she was thrown from her aircraft in the air but despite dying at such a young age, she has left a lasting legacy with regards to women in aviation due to the many milestones she reached.
Sheila Scott
British aviator, Scott, was born in Worcestershire in 1922. She gained her pilot’s licence in 1960 and became a demonstrator for Cessna and Piper aircraft to pay for her passion for flying. Scott broke over 100 aviation records between 1965 and 1972; from being the first British person to fly over the North Pole in a small aircraft to being the first British pilot to fly solo across the world. Scott passed away in 1988 but she has left a lasting legacy for British women interested in aviation.
The Night Witches
In the summer of 1941, a regiment of Soviet women were organised to carry out a night-time bombing offensive against German invaders. Their 588th regiment became known as ‘the Night Witches’ by the Germans due to their tactic of conducting raids under the cover of darkness. These women fought nonstop for months and partook in thousands of tactical bombing missions using outdated Polikarpov Po-2 biplanes.Although they were slow (94mph), Po-2’s carried armament and were designed for ground attacks and aerial reconnaissance. The Soviet Union was the only combatant of WWII to deploy women in aerial combat.
Tracey Curtis Taylor
Perhaps the most recently prominent woman in aviation, Curtis- Taylor had her first flying lesson at only 16 years old and gained her pilots licence when she emigrated to New Zealand. Her main passion is flying vintage aircraft and in 2013 she made the journey from Cape Town to Goodwood in her open cockpit Boeing Stearman, inspired by the adventures of Lady Mary Heath- the first person to fly from South Africa to the UK in 1928.

Patty Wagstaff
After gaining her pilot licence in 1980, Wagstaff trained with the Russian aerobatic team and became an expert at low level aerobatic displays. She was the first woman to win the US National Aerobatic Championship and became a six time member of the US aerobatic team in 1985.
Wagstaff is recognised for her groundbreaking achievements in aerobatics for women and her Goodrich-sponsored Extra 260 airplane is displayed next to Amelia Earhart’s Lockheed Vega at the Smithsonian National Air and Space Museum.
Good to be reminded of these famous aviatrixes. Our own Club’s famous aviatrix at the moment in the form of Terina Wardley has completed her first dual and solo cross country flights to Napier, Hastings and return. A great effort and I have to remind myself that she is still only 16. Her parents are extremely proud and as we taxied in to park at Napier on the dual CC, the controller informed Terina that her Dad Alex was watching and listening from the tower. We went up to see the controller and met Terina’s mum Jane and another couple of friends on the way up. 
Some years ago, we held a very successful and enjoyable claybird shoot at Kowhai airfield between CHB, Hastings and Dannevirke clubs. A couple of years later we held a rematch at Jamie Gunson’s Tahunga strip. Both events were won by CHB and we still hold the “Bone Of Contention” trophy which was constructed after the first event. 
It’s time to have a rematch. This time Dannevirke are going to host us at Dannevirke airfield on Sunday April 22nd.  Put this date on your calendars. If you haven’t fired a shotgun before, no worries. There will be experienced tutors on hand to help you out. Guns will be supplied for those who don’t have their own and there will be a small charge for clays and ammunition.  Times will be notified closer to the date.
To finish, just a couple of reminders. 
As a club we all as members own the property and the aircraft. We need to treat them like our own. We shouldn’t have to remind you to look after them and note when something isn’t right, The 172 FGJ has had a flat oleo for over a month and the PTT switch on the pilot’s side is broken and working intermittently. Some one will go into controlled airspace and complain when they can’t be heard. Yes I could have pumped up the oleo and fixed or replaced the switch and I’ll probably end up doing so, but I shouldn’t have to.
The 152 ETJ has a small piece of corrosion under the port wing that has to be treated before the ARA in August. This has been mentioned before. There’ll likely be a mad rush at the end of July. Yes I have the authority from HBA to supervise the work and will probably end up doing it myself but I shouldn’t have to. 
Every time there’s heavy rain, the back of the main hangar floods. It’s because there’s no spouting on the hangar and the ground outside is lower than the hangar floor allowing the water to pond and seep in under the foundations. A simple fix is there somewhere. 
I could go on. All I ask is that you take a little time to look around when you are there. There’s always something to be done. 
Duty pilots   

 April 8th Vaughn Donald 
April 15th Athol Sowry
April 22nd Ron Day
April 29th Lizz Orr
May 6th Derek Simmons
May 13th Dawn Raid
May 20th Gary Mitchlemore
May 27th Vaughn Donald
June 3rd Tim Aitken
June 10th Athol Sowry
Usual procedure. If you can’t make your date please swap with someone on the list.
Sky wise, little to report. The humanity star has re entered and burned up as has the Chinese space station (without hitting Christchurch)
Take The Spoon Out Of The Sink.
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